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ABSTRACT: Grief is the natural reaction to any significant
loss. Mourning is an intense expression aroused by grief and
is healthy and necessary for healing and recovery to take
place. It is important for Human Services workers to
recognize the grief reaction and to understand what the grief
process entails. This article discusses the factors which
influence grief, identifies grief work requirements, and
describes helpful and non-helpful responses.

It is a common, experience to suffer
many kinds of loss during one's lifetime,
yet the first time an individual is
confronted with a significant loss, be it
the death of a loved one, destruction of
one's home or possessions, declining
health, even the futility of fulfilling
some dream, that person is typically not
quite prepared for the intense reaction
which follows. The support of someone
who understands the grief process is
critical, for it reassures the griever
that all of the painful feelings being
experienced, however strange or
frightening, are in fact natural and
normal for a person in a state of grief.
Nineteenth century diaries in concert
with the Widowed of today speak of
feeling all alone, of fear of going
crazy, of hoping their feelings are not
unique so that eventually they will feel
good again (Rosenblatt, 1983). Proper
support may help them discover that they
are not alone, not crazy, that others
have been down the same road and that
although they will never be the same
per.on they were before, they can recover
and begin life anew. Suffering through
the painful mourning process promotes
healing and makes it possible to build a
new life (Hoxeng, 1980; Worden, 1982);
therefore, the better helpers understand
this process, the more helpful and
supportive they can be.

Although the grief reaction is
individual, Kubler-Ross (1969), Worden
(1982), Eddy and Alles (1983) and others
have identified predictable stages people
typically pass through. The human
services worker can be trained to
recognize symptoms of a grief reaction,
keeping in mind that progress is not
orderly and that grief is not associated
only with death, but with other life
events their clients experience; i.e.
loss of jobs, homes, children, freedom
and/or control of their lives.

In addition to recognized grief, or

the absence of it when appropriate, the
human services worker needs to know what
the mourning process entails, what
grievers must accomplish in order to
recover, and how to act and respond in
ways that are most supportive. "If
something goes wrong in the way a griever
is treated by family and friends, doctor
or minister, if some need is not met, it
makes the grief harder to bear, harder to
accept, and harder to recover from than
one might think necessary" (Kreis &
Pattie, 1969,. p.1). Some of the best
intentioned helpers recognize that they
often are not as helpful as they would
like to be; therefore, it is important
for helpers to first confront and resolve
their own anxieties about death before
they can guide their bereaved clients
(Eddy & Alles, 1983; Gordon, 1970;
Ho x e n g , 1980; Pattison, 1977; Sinick,
1976).

The purpose of this paper is to
identify feelings and behaviors
associated with grief as described by
grievers who attended a grief support
group; then to integrate this with other
research, and offer some ways a helper
can facilitate movement through the
mourning process. Worden (1982) uses
"mourning" to indicate the process· which
occurs after a loss, and "grief" to refer
to the personal experience of the loss.
This paper will use that terminology.

The Grief Support Group began in
1980 when Joyce Robinson-Diftler,
Oncology Social Worker and Co-Director of
The Psychosocial Clinic at University of
Tennessee Memorial Research Center and
Hospital (UTMRCH) brought together eleven
people, all of whom had lost either a
spouse, adult child, young child, or
sibling. In September 1980 Mary S.
Nellis, a widow and an undergraduate
human services student, became a
facilitator and completed an independent
study of grief. The Grief Support Group
(GSG) is open ended and continues to be a
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Somatic Distress
There is a wide range of physical

sensations that people experience. GSG
members reported many of the same
symptoms described by Lindeman (1944) and
others. William Worden (1982) lists them
as follows: hollowness in the stomach,
tightness in the chest, tightness in the
throat, oversensitivity to noise,
breathlessness, weakness in the muscles,
and dry mouth.

Emotional Distress
In any qociety, religious and

cultural values det~rmine how the members
are "supposed" t o, feel and act under any
given circumstances. Both children and
adults have a corlception of what feelings
and acti~ns are acceptable. Emotions
that are consistent with this image are
"right" an~ mourners will permit
themselves to express them while
conflicting or ambivalent feelings will
be repressed or ignored.' Alert helpers

On a personal emotional level, grief
is the squeezing of the heart when you
hear the words, "It is cancer." It i~ a
young widow, holding her baby, alone and
terrified at night. It is trying to be
manly and sobbing uncontrollably, not
feeling able to go home from work. Grief
is a stabbing, silent fear and
overwhelming sorrow that strikes over and
over again. It is the empty bed and the
awesome seizure of pain when you realize,
"This is forever." Grief, then, is
the totally hopeless feeling of
disorganization, anxiety, and uncertainty
that disrupts every area of life, drains
one's energy, and prevents forward
progress for a while.

:I
I

understand this tendency to deny the
feelings associated with grief.
Reassuring the mourner that feelings
can't be regulated and that all feelings
are acceptable may serve as a way to open
the door for the helper to invite the
painful or unwanted feelings to surface
and encourage the expression of them.
Common ones are fear, anger, guilt or
regret, rejection or loss of esteem.

Mourners say that grief feels like
fear even when they can't explain what
they are afraid of. Parkes (1972)
suggests that bereavement evokes arousal
and with it the alarm reaction. Some
mourners are afraid of being alone or
managing money, afraid they won't be able
to take care of themselves, their child
or their aging parents. They also fear
that tragedy, having struck once, will
strike again. Nonspecific fears can be
expressed as generalized anxiety,
physical symptoms, or illness.

Anger is reflected in the question,
"Why me?" Sometimes there is someone to
blame, sometimes n o t.: in either case,
anger can lash out indiscriminately or be
turned inward. Some grievers are unaware
of angry feelings which often are
suppressed when they can't be justified.
One widow reported she was mad at the sun
for shining. To admit that one is angry
at the dead person for leaving sounds
ridiculous; to admit that one is angry at
God is like tempting fate.

Relationships are seldom perfect, no
matter how fulfilling or loving they may
be; therefore, guilt and/or regret may be
felt. There are times when people, in
retrospect, wish they had said or done
something they didn't or couldn't do or
say at the time. For many losses, the
griever feels a sense of responsibility.
Looking back, they will often say things
like "If only I had ••• " or "I'd give
anything to be able to ••• ". There are
often ambivalent feelings that are hard
to admit, much less talk about. A break
in the rela~ionship, however slight, may
cause a mourner .t o feel a need to forgive
or be forgiven. When death prevents
that, the mourning process is more
difficult--but not impossible to resolve.

As unreasonable as it sounds, many
widows experience feelings of rejection
and loss of self-esteem. It is as if
their spouses had chosen to abandon them.
Naturally, if the spouse had been very
dependent, these feelings are strong and
persistent. Even very independent
individuals report feelings of inadequacy
and a loss of status as family and
friends begin to perform unfamiliar
chores and assume new responsibilities.

Many formerly capable people find
themselves insecure about their own

WHAT IS IT?GRIEF:

community resource until the present time
with membership open to anyone who has
suffered a loss. To date, it has served
over 100 people.

The purpose of the group is to give
those people whose loss is recent an
opportunity to explore it in depth with a
therapist present and to be listened to
and responded to by a model who is
further down the road to recovery, and
who understands what such a loss means.
It is also useful in that it gives the
models an 'opportunity to give some
meaning to their own loss by using it to
help others. The format is for members
to introduce themselves and tell about
their loss. The conversation revolves
around the needs of those present on any
given day except for rare occasions when
there is a preplanned agenda suggested
by the members.
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abilities, causing relatives and friends
some alarm. Mourners are so taken up
with the physical and intense emotional
distress that they are unable to
concentrate or think clearly. They feel
overwhelmed and even may wish they could
die. Often they imagine they see their
dead loved one or hear that person's step
or voice. Many report that they feel so
fragmented and disorganized, so "unlike
themselves," they fear they are going
crazy.

Behaviors
The variety of behaviors exhibited

by mourners reflects their feelings of
stress. While some behaviors may seem
unusual, if not downright bizarre or
morbid to those who are inexperienced,
frequently they are therapeutic and help
the griever along the road to recovery.
Worden (1982), Dunlop (1978) and Morris
(1972) describe the following behaviors
which were also experienced by GSG
members.

1. Changes in the sleeping habits:
Most had difficulty either getting to
sleep or staying asleep. A few slept as
escape but did not feel refreshed.

2. Changes in eating: Some reported
no appetite and they did lose weight.
Others found solace in eating and ate too
much.

3. Preoccupation: This
of ability to concentrate or to
amuse oneself with activities
found enjoyable.

4. Frequent visits to the cemetery:
Helpers often try to discourage this, and
although it may be a symptom of an
abnormal grief reaction if it persists
too long, it does seem to be
comforting to some.

5. Ineffective busyness or over
activity: In an attempt to escape the
emotional pain, people indulge in
constant activity. They feel so restless
and ill at ease wherever they are, they
just keep moving.

6. Crying: It goes without saying
that crying relieves stress and tension.
It is a healthy reaction to loss, and
mourners who can allow themselves to shed
tears attest to the beneficial effects.

7. Carrying pictures of what was
lost, or possessions of dead loved one.

8. Dreaming of whatever was lost.
9. Searching behavior, often

manifesting itself in "calling out,"
asking the unanswerable question, "Where
are you?"

10. Removing every reminder from the
environment.

11. Surrounding oneself with objects
to keep memories alive; keeping
everything just as it was before the loss.

3

THE MOURNING PROCESS

The time for mourning is whenever
the loss occurs. Unfortunately,
society's attitude toward mourning is to
regard it as a weakness id character
(Morris, 1972) or as a demonstration of
lack of faith and trust in one's
religious beliefs (Rosenblatt, 1983).
ryne GSG member denied having any feelings
of emotional pain connected with the
illness and death of his wife. This
attitude rewards those who successfully
hide their true feelings and in so doing,
postpones their recovery (Suszycki,
1981). Mourning can be postponed but not
avoided. The normal feelings surrounding
the loss need to find expression. The
literature on grief considers the overly
controlled bereaved person to be in
serious difficulty (Bowlby, 1980; Gorer,
1967; Paul & Grosser, 1965). Mourning is
not just appropriate; it is necessary and
will take its own time, frequently a long
time (Rosenblatt, 1983; Carey, -1977).
GSG members expected to feel much better
after the first year, but some reported
feeling worse. Grief is work and there
are tasks that must be accomplished by
the griever in order for that person to
recover (Freud, 1917; Morris, 1972;
Worden, 1982). Human services workers
who understand what is required and what
specific actions enable a griever to move
forward will not only be able to support
and encourage their clients, but will
also be able to identify those who are
stuck and need professional help.

Needless to say, people do not
progress in an orderly fashion through
the mourning proce~s meeting the
requirements one by one. Taken over a
period of time, maybe as long as two or
three years, most people who feel they
have recovered will agree that they
progressed in stages and gradually
accomplished the following things.

Acceptance of the Loss
Initially, shock and denial

unconsciously protect one from feeling
the finality of the loss and what it will
mean in the future. No one could handle
the full impact all at one time, but
little by little the magnitude of the
situation becomes real unless it is
purposely avoided.

Making funeral arrangements, writing
notes, and greeting friends all help to
make a loss real. Helpers who take over
these responsibilities do the griever a
disservice. Help in the form of
encouragement, suggestions, and a show of
confidence in the mourner's ability to
take charge, is usually most appreciated.

Going to the cemetery is often
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thought to be morbid and bad for a
person. In truth, it serves to confirm
the death while offering some sense of
comfort to the bereaved. One young
father described to the GSG his feelings
when he visited the grave of his son and
namesake. There, with his own name on a
tombstone, he mourned his loss as he
confronted his own mortality. Another
member whose son was killed in an
accident far from home found that the
grave site was the place where she was
able to complete some unfinished business
with him. Usually the need to visit the
cemetery diminishes in time as one begins,
to accept the loss. Activities such as
handling the affairs of the estate,
taking over chores formerly done by the
dead loved one, making decisions
regarding the disposal of the loved one's
possessions, visiting familiar places
alone, deciding where to sleep and what
to do about the empty chair at the table,
function to reinforce the harsh reality
with all of its implications.

Talking is an important and
effective way to accept the reality of a
loss. In spite of the fact that most
mourners function sufficiently well to
carryon with their daily lives, the
sense of loss is always present, coloring
everything. The most natural thing to
do is talk about it. Talking will bring
on a flood of tears and allow the
feelings that lie under the surface to
find expression in words. Talking about
the event again and again helps to
gradually integrate it into reality.
Families and friends often discourage
this most helpful and comforting behavior
because they have the mistaken notion
that to mention a loved one's name
"reminds" the griever of the loss, and
"causes" the sadness and tears. They
also think it is morbid to "dwell on a
sad story." They want the mourner to put
the grief away and be just like before.
Grievers commonly meet with the
reluctance of family and friends to hear
them out, to let them cry, without trying
to change the subject or make some effort
to change the way they are feeling. The
GSG provides an environment where these
frustrations can be aired. Lattanzi &
Ha I.e 0984-85) c onc u r wi th GSG member s
that writing also helps, especially if
the need to talk is not satisfied.
Members reported journal keeping and
letter writing as being comforting.

Some losses are difficult, even
impossible to talk about because they
involve a clandestine relationship or are
the result of a suicide or homicide.
Sometimes a person is not dead, but the
personality is. In such cases a support
group or professional counseling may be
required.

Suffering
It is frightening to let oneself

hurt, but it is by suffering and living
through the pain that healing and
recovery take place. It is difficult for
family members and friends to be in the
presence of someone in pain and suffering
without attempting to distract them and
make things seem brighter. This, of
course, does not help. Worse yet, it
tends to diminish the magnitude of the
loss and makes the griever feel
misunderstood and alone in pain.
Suffering is present from the beginning
and intensifies as time goes on. The
painful feelings seem to wax and wane
until eventually they begin to subside by
becoming less intense and shorter in
duration. The suffering phase lasts a
long time and is different for each
person so there is no time table. GSG
m~mbers said that they expected that
after a year they would feel the worst
was over; in many cases though, it was
not.

Religious and cultural background
affects the way people express their
feelings. Some cultures permit open
expressions of feelings while others keep
them very private (Worden, 1982). Some
people with certain religious
affiliations feel that if they grieve,
they are showing a lack of religious
faith. GSG members said they felt
"wallowing in grief" was selfish and that
they ought to rejoice in the fact that
their loved one was better off in some
better place. By trying to ignore their
feelings of loneliness and loss, they are
forced to suffer in silence. It is not
unusual for a loss to precipitate a
religious crisis, and a few GSG members
have said they could no longer pray, as
they felt betrayed and deserted by God.
A fundamental difference in religious
beliefs between a dead person and a
survivor also complicates the mourning
process and adds to the suffering.

Any profound change disrupts many
aspects of life, so grief work requires
getting used to the new environment, or
more properly, the new circumstances
which have made the old familiar
environment seem new and strange. If the
loss is a person intimately involved in
daily activities, the survivors must make
some choices about how they can best deal
with the emptiness. For example, do they
sleep in the same bed and get used to
being there alone, or move to another
room and another bed? Inability to make
the necessary changes toward adjustment
indicates an abnormal grief reaction.
One widow reported that she had not
cooked a meal or slept in a bed for three
years. In order to feel comfortable
about going out to church or a social



event and then returning to an empty
house, one may need to repeat the process
many times until the strangeness abates.
A person who was very dependent upon the
loved one may avoid making some of the
necessary adjustments by becoming
dependent upon someone else. Accepting a
new role and taking on the chores
formerly done by the deceased are
specific actions that promote forward
movement. Making the necessary
adjustments in a familiar environment is
difficult but it is usually better to
postpone making any drastic changes until
one is further along the road to
recovery. "People who do not have to
face reminders of the loss, who do not
have demanding tasks that must be done,
who do not have to interact with others,
will make slow progress" (Rosenblatt,
1983, p.3l).

Recovery
Recovery does not mean forgetting,

as some people fear; on the contrary, it
means remembering in a new way. Creating
some form of permanent memorial,
performing some ritual act, or completing
some project in the loved one's name can
he the experience that sets one free to
close one chapter and begin anew. These
"letting go" activities and the
"something new" ones go on simultaneously
and reinforce each other. Letting go of
one thing makes room for something else.
Finding something new makes it easier to
let go. Some examples from the GSG are
writing a book, writing poetry, painting
pictures, learning needlework, creating a
memorial for the church, and scattering
ashes of the deceased in a prearranged
place.

The difficult tasks of emptying
closets and removing personal belongings
symbolize the process of untying the
emotional strings to the dead loved one.
Some people do this early while still in
shock; others are not ready for a long
time. There is no set time best for
everyb~dy, ~ut most grievers say they
come to a point when they know it is
time to get on with their lives. Moving,
redecorating, getting a job, going to
school, becoming a volunteer, and sharing
experiences are ways some GSG members
chose to reinvest their energy. Getting
a pet is often a great start toward
reinvestment, relieving loneliness while
giving one a sense of being loved and
needed.

IMPLICATIONS FOR HUMAN SERVICES WORKERS

Human services workers, as
professionals and as caring persons, will
be confronted with clients as well as
friends and loved ones who are dealing

5

with grief, often along with other
problems. The following suggestions came
out of experience with the GSG and
conform with much of the lite~ature, as
to how the helper can help.

1. Be present: After one has
responded and offered sympathy, there is
a tendency to leave. The bereaved feel
alone and forsaken without continued
attention, yet they find it hard
to reach out and ask. The initiative has
to come from the helper (NiChols &
Nichols, 1975).

2. Let the mourner feel the pain:
It is very tempting to try to fix the
person up and wipe away the tears, but
grieving is painful and there must be
pain before healing (Worden, 1982).

3. Listen: Comforting comes from
the heart more than from the head.
Invite all feelings to surface and listen
to them. Listen to silence as well. Be
prepared to listen again and again.
Being there is more important than
anything you might say. Avoid phrases
like "time heals all wounds" or "God fits
the burden to the back." Reflecting
feelings reassures the grievers they are
being heard (Carkhuff, 1969; Perlman,
1979; Preston, 1978).

4. Accept expressions of grief
without censoring: Often there is anger,
resentment, guilt, or shame that needs to
be explored. One may feel cheated by God
or life or fate. Crying is normal and
beneficial.

A positive aspect of the crisis of
death or loss is that it offers an
opportunity for people to gather all of
their inner resources and chart a new
course. It is also a time of
vulnerability when people are very open
and receptive to help. The crisis gives
the human services worker an almost
instant relationship providing the
opportunity to guide the bereaved through
a healthy way of mourning.

A time of grief is a precarious time
and mourners need to become exquisite
care givers to their bodies while
emotions and spirits are healing. The
health consequences of unresolved grief
are serious and there are questions yet
to be answered about the implications for
future generations. Resolving grief may
be . a powerful means of preventon for the
future (Frederick, 1981; Solomon, 1984).

Mourning or "good grieving" ideally
gets all the feelings and issues
resolved, which in turn helps to heal
the wounded spirit, the death or loss is
accepted, and life can begin to go
forward in new directions. Recovery does
not mean that the bereaved person is the
same as before, for mourning creates a
new, often stronger and more mature
person.
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ABSTRACT: A directory of bachelor's, master's and doctoral
internships for human services agencies in the United States
is described. Internships are listed for the following types
of human services agencies: mental health, mental retardation,
corrections, rehabilitation, residential psychiatric, and
others. Each internship listing includes, via degree level,
the following information: (a) number of internship positions,
(b) availability of stipends, (c) roles and functions
emphasized, (d) length of internship, and (e) prerequisite
training/experiences. Via degree level, the number of human
services agencies listing internships are as follows:
bachelor's, 81; master's/post-master's, 106; and doctoral, 68.

The supervised internship, defined
as "a postpracticum experience that
provides on-the-job experience" (AACD,
1983), has increasingly become a
mandatory component of training programs
in the human services. Evidence of the
importance of the internship to training
programs is reflected in professional
standards for accreditation. For
example, the Council for Standards in
Human Service Education (1983) has listed
the inclusion of a minimum of 600 hours
of practicum or internship as mandatory
for the approval of bachelor's level
training programs. Similarly, the
American Association for Counseling and
Development (1983) and the American
Psychological Association (1980) have
listed provision of an appropriate
internship as mandatory for the
accreditation of graduate training
programs.

Evidence of the importance of
internship to individual practitioners is
reflected in standards for certification
or licensure. For example, a one-year
internship of 1000 hours is included as a
means of meeting tQe supervised
professional experience requirements for
Certified Clinical Mental Health
Counselor certification (NACCMHC, 1983).
Also, internship is indicated as part of
nationally developed standards for
credentialing (licensure) in psychology
(Wellner, 1978).

For a number of years, a directory
of doctoral internships in professional
psychology has been available from the
Association of Psychology Internship
Centers (APIC). Until the present time,
it appeared that no directory of
internships was available for master's
and bachelor's level personnel, nor for
non-psychologists trained at the doctoral
level.

Thus it appeared that another
directory was needed in order to fulfill
the needs of personnel not included in
APIC. Subsequently, the senior author of
this paper invited the participation of a
number of agencies in the development of
a human services internship directory.
The information included in this
directory could be of considerable value
to: (a) practitioners who are seeking to
upgrade their training experiences to
meet current credentialing requirements,
(b) students in training who must
complete an internship as part of degree
requirements, (c) educators who are
seeking to improve the number and quality
of supervised training experiences for
their students, and (d) agency directors
who wish to have greater influence over
the training of prospective employees.
At this time, 131 human services agencies
representing 41 states and the District
of Columbia are listed. The following
types of human services agencies are
represented in the directory: mental
health, corrections, mental retardation,
rehabilitation, residential psychiatric,
and others. The internship listing form
includes, via each degree level, the
following information: (a) number of
internship positions, (b) availability of
stipends, (c) roles ~nd functions
emphasized, (d) length of internship, and
(e) prerequisite training/experiences.

Roles and functions emphasized were
taken with minor changes from those
listed by APIC (1974-1975). The 22 items
listed under prerequisite training
experiences were derived from a 76-item
rating scale developed by Randolph
(1978). In developing the original
rating scale the following were
considered: (a) conference reports on
roles and functions (SREB, 1969, 1970);
(b) previous studies of the training and
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Table 1

Internship availability

Total number of

Negotiable Preset

Degree Agencies Internship Non-Paid Stipend Stipend Mean

Levels Listing Positions Positions Positions Positions Stipend

Bachelor's 81 189 141 11 37 $525

Master's/

Post-Master's 106 214 137 12 65 $512

Doctoral ~ 152 60 11 81 $719

roles and functions of interns and
employed human service workers (Kirk,
1970; Kirk and Chin, 1971; Jones and
Levine, 1963; Banikiotes, 1977; Dimond,
Havens, Rathnow and Colliver, 1977);
(c) suggested training curricula
(Ballard, 1975; Goldberg, 1976); and
(d) descriptions of some human services
worker jobs (U.S. Department of Labor,
1976-77). The original 76-item
questionnaire was utilized in a number of
studies (Randolph, 1978, 1979a, 1979b).
Many of the questionnaire items were also
used in studies reported by Prince and
Randolph (1981) and Culberson (1979).

DESCRIPTIVE DATA

Internship Availability
An examination of Table 1 reveals

that the numbers of human services
agencies listing internships are as
follows: bachelor's, 81; master's/post
master's, 106; and doctoral, 68. The
number of non-paid and paid internship
positions, respectively, are: bachelor's,
141, 48; master's, 137, 77; and doctoral,
60, 92. Mean monthly stipends available
at each degree level are: bachelor's,
$525; master's, $512; and doctoral, $719.

Roles/Functions
An examination of Table 2 reveals

that the most important roles/functions
in terms of mean percentage of intern
time spent are, respectively, via
bachelor's, master's, and doctoral

levels: casework/case management - 32.9,
20.9, and 13.7; and counseling and
psychotherapy - 25.5, 27.9, and 39.5.
Research and evaluation, vocational
assessment/placement, and seminar
participation are roles/functions in
which interns spend the smallest
percentage of their professional time.

Mandatory Prerequisites
Human services agency directors were

asked to check, from a list of 22 skills,
competencies, or university courses,
those which they deemed mandatory
prerequisites for internship. Table 3
reveals, via degree level, the number of
agency directors checking each. Also,
Table 3 contains the ranking of each
skill/competency/coursework item via
number of times checked. In general,
items representing knowledge of basic
psychological theory and basic
practitioner skills were most frequently
checked and thus ranked highest in the
22-item list.

DISCUSSION

It is encouraging to note that
across the three degree levels, there are
a total of 555 human services agency
internship positions. The fairly even
distribution of these positions across
the three degree levels portends ample
opportunities for the future internship
placement of graduates. in human services
majors. Another encouraging note is that



Table 2

Internship Roles/Functions

Mean Percentage of Time Intern Spends

Via Degree Level

, Master's/

Role/Function Bachelor's Post-Master's Doctoral

Casework/Case

Management 32.9 20.9 13.7

Counseling &

Psychotherapy 25.5 37.9 39.5

Consultation &

Education 6.2 7.2 9.5

Testing/Assessment 6.1 8.3 10.3

Research & Eva1uation 3.6 3.3 6.5

SupervisiQn 7.9 9.7 10.6

Seminars 3.5 3.5 5.8

Vocationa1

Assessment/Placement 5.3 4.4 .7

Other 9.0 3.2 3.7

9

a substantial percentage of the
internships ,at each degree level provide
a stipend - 25% at the bachelor's, 36% at
the master's, and 60% at the doctoral
level.

The mean percentage of time that an
intern spends in each of various
roles/functions provides some insight
into the services that interns might be
expected to deliver. Master's and
doctoral level interns are likely to
spend the greatest proportion of their
professional time--over one-third--in the
delivery of counseling and psychotherapy
services. Bachelor's level interns are
likely to spend the greatest proportion
of their internship time--again about
one-third--in the delivery of
casework/case management services.

It appears that the predominant
roles/functions listed in Table 2 are
congruent with some of the mandatory

prerequisites for internship listed in
Table 3. For example, skill in social
casework is ranked high among mandatory
prerequisites at the bachelor's level,
congruent with the high ranking of the
casework/case management role/function.
Similarly, skill in individual counseling
and psychotherapy is ranked high among
mandatory prerequisites at the master's
level and at the doctoral level,
consistent with the high ranking of the
counseling and psychotherapy role/
function for both degree levels. The
mandatory prerequisites indicated for
internship are also fairly consistent
with the requisites for employment in
several agencies, as reported in some
recent articles (Culberson, 1979;
Randolph, 1978, 1979a, 1979b).

A commitment to make the directory
available for sale and to continue its
development has been obtained from the
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Mandatory Prerequisites

Skill/Competency/Course

Knowledge of Abnormal Behavior

Knowledge of Personality Theory

Knowledge of Learning Theory

Knowledge of Behavior Modification

Knowledge of Retardation/Learning

Oi sabil iti es

Skill in Individual Counsel ing/

Therapy

Skill in Group Counsel i ng/Therapy

Skill in Mental Health Consultation

Skill in Marital/Family Therapy

Skill in Casework/Case Management

Skill in Child/Adolescent Therapy

Skill in Crisis Intervention

Practice in Intake Interviewing

Practice in Using the OSM-III

Completion of the Wechsler Course

Practice in Grant Writing

Practice in Conducting Research &

Evaluation

Training in Behavioral Assessment

Training in Substance Abuse Treatment

Training in Community Referral

Resource Use

Training in Vocational

Assessment/Placement

Others

Table 3

Bachelor's

No.

Checking Rank

27 6

29 4

25 7.5

41

25 7.5

37 3

21 10

5 17.5

9 15

38 2

7 16

19 11

28 5

5 17.5

o 22

21

4 19

22 9

16 14

17 13

18 12

3 20

Master's

No.

Checking Rank

72 2

64 3

47 9

58 4

33 12.5

74 1

57 5.5

20 18

36 11

57 5.5

27 16

48 8

52 7

33 12.5

25 17

9 21

13 20

37 10

30 14

29 15

18 19

8 22

Doctora1

No.

Check ing Rank

50

47 3

40 5

42 4

24 14

48 2

38 6

22 15.5

31 8

29 11

22 15.5

31 8

29 11

31 8

29 11

7 20

19 18

25 13

20 17

16 19

6 21

5 22



American Mental Health Counselor
Association (Randolph, in press). Since
the current edition of the directory
lists only 131 agencies of 5,000 that
were contacted initially, it is clear
that a herculean effort is needed to
increase participation. Specifically,
support of professional organizations and
of individual professionals is needed to
encourage additional agencies and
institutions to list internships,
especially internships that provide some
sort of stipend.

The senior author welcomes the
comments and suggestions of the journal's
varied readership. It is hoped that such
communication will facilitate the
establishment of a network of interested
professionals to guide the continued
development of the directory.
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ABSTRACT: Mental Health Professionals have an important
function to perform in mediating the effects of technological
change and preparing people for the 21st century.

~ magazine's Man of the Year for
1982 was not a man at all, but a computer
--a choice that shocked and offended many
of the magazine's readers (Time, 1983).
However, the selection of the computer
as the single most influential "person"
of that year was an appropriate one. Its
influence is very much in evidenc~ today,
a trend that is not expected to reverse
itself in the foreseeable future. Advanc
ing technology, with its decreasing costs
and increasing capabilities, continues to
impact society in ways that were not even
considered by the editors of Time in
1982. As a result, it raises important
issues for the mental health professional
of the 1980's.

THE HIGH TECH CHALLENGE

The time has come for mental health
professionals to capitalize on their
expertise as counselors, psychoeducators
and consultants and assume a proactive
stance with regard to the technological
future. Technology's challenge to mental
health professionals concerns the price
being exacted from humanity as ~t relies
increasingly on computers to guide it
into the 21st century. Some mental
health professionals have responded to
this challenge by resisting the
introduction of technology and promoting
the anti-technology sentiment so
prevalent in today's society (Haavind,
1983). Such a stance has merit in that
it addresses many of the dangers
associated with advancing technology, but
it falls short of fulfilling the more
influential role mental health
professionals could take in illuminating
the opportunities inherent in
technological change. In a society that
is becoming increasingly dependent on
technology, the reluctance of mental
health professionals to get involved in
its management leaves this responsibility
to the engineers and scientists of the
world--those who place a high priority on
efficiency, productivity and technology
for technology's sake (Ellul, 1964).

The introduction of technology into
society should address both the technical
and human aspects of change (Toffler,

1980). The technical side deals with the
change itself. The human side deals with
the ways those affected by the change

·think it will alter their established
relationships and ways of doing things.
According to Carl Bramlett (1984), people
are more likely to resist the human
aspects of change than the technical
aspects. In so doing, they can be
extremely creative in their attempts to
sabotage changes that threaten the old
and familiar. For example, the assembly
line worker who is concerned about being
replaced by the very technology he or she
is learning to use can find numerous ways
to make the equipment malfunction. Chief
executives have been known to send entire
computer systems back to the manufacturer
because "they don't do the job" rather
than confront the computer's threat to
their power and control in the
organization. Cups of coffee have been
spilled on word processing keyboards from
Maine to Georgia by secretaries who fear
for their health and safety as a result
of sitting in front of a video display
terminal all day.

No one is ina better position to
deal with the human consequences of
advancing technology than mental health
professionals--the professionals most
familiar with the dynamics of change and
its psychosocial aspects. Preparing
people for change and helping them manage
stress has traditionally been the mandate
of the mental health profession. Now
more than ever, mental health
professionals need to think through the
part they wish to play in the
creation of the future. Are we to
abandon the world of computers and their
introduction into society to engineers
and technicians? Let's hope not! Imagine
a futute sQcie~y where the development of
human qualities is at least equal to the
development of technology. Mental health
professionals have an important role in
this process.

THE MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONAL'S ROLE

Mental health professionals, who
have not to 'date been trained in high
technology, must begin to explore changes
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Figure 1

Counselor

Individual Focus

Explore how technological
change affects one's personal
and occupational life

Psychoeducator

Group Focus

· '

Consultant

Systems Focus

Develop strategies for assessing
technological change and train
change agents at the organizational
level

Teach others the skills
necessary to manage
technological change
as part of the life
long learning process

resulting from advancing technology and
utilize this knowledge to help their
clients best deal with today's rapidly
changing world. They have the opportunity
to influence the technological change
process at the individual, group and
systems levels. Figure 1 illustrates the
three dimensional role of the mental
health professional in addressing the
high tech challenge.

THE MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONAL'S ROLE
AS COUNSELOR

More technological change is
expected in the next ten to twenty years
than has happened in all of history
(Karmin. 1984). With this phenomenon
comes the overwhelming task of trying to
stay current. The challenge facing
the mental health professional in the
role of counselor is to help clients deal
with rapid personal and occupational
change.

As the pace quickens. the rules of
society and of institutions are often
questioned, modified and even changed
altogether. Assumptions become obsolete
or, at the very least. outdated. Options
once thought viable no longer apply.
Advances in genetic engineering prov~de

an example of the implications that exist
for infertile couples, unborn children,
the elderly and the terminally ill.

Today more and more people are
seeking definitive answers and doubting
their ability to make relevant choices in

their lives (Yankelovich, 1982).
Although dealing with change is not a new
issue for mental health professionals,
the problem today seems to be one of
coping with changes that are rapid.
continuous and accelerating at an unprec
edented rate. Nowhere is this more
obvious than when clients talk about
their careers. Career confusion, like
change, is not a new issue for the mental
health professional, but is one that
comes packaged in a new form today.
Instead of dealing with the singular
issue of which career path to pursue, the
question today is whether people have a
career in their future at all. This is
especially true for clients from non
technical backgrounds who have a long
standing avoidance of anything
mathematical, scientific or mechanical.
Old fears and old failures in these
areas can lead to resistance and
anxieties based on ~hose associations
alone. Mental health professionals do
not have to be technical experts in
order to help clients, but developing a
healthy recognition of how the world is
changing is important. In so doing, they
can better identify with the technologi
cal dangers and opportunities confronting
their clients. The following recommenda
tions are aimed at helping the mental
health professional better understand
today's high tech world.

1. Take an introspective look at
the impact advancing technology will have
on your relationship with others.
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THE MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONAL
AS CONSULTANT

In addition to their roles as
counselors and psychoeducators, mental
health professionals may also function as
consultants to other change agents such
as executives, managers, supervisors, ad
ministrators and principals. These
people are often the ones in charge of
implementing technological changes in
their agencies, institutions, organiza
tions and schools. Their approach to
the change process greatly influences
the outcome.

Mental health professionals can be
invaluable resources to these change
agents. For example, it is common
practice to hire a consultant to manage
the technical side to the office
automation process. The day is coming
when it will be common to hire a
consultant to manage the human side of
that same automation process. There is a
need for mental health professionals to
apply their knowledge of the dynamics of
change to a variety of settings such as
the school, the plant or the hospital.
These are all areas where advancing
technology has created change and where

as
for

tech

the more
about high

society,on

popular press
a resource
the high

interaction become all
necessary. To learn more
technology's influence
psychoeducators can:

1. Check with the local chamber of
commerce, industrial councilor regional
commission to see what high tech
information is available in print.

2. Seek out professionals, faculty
and staff within academic settings
to find out what courses are offered on
computer literacy, career exploration and
current issues in the field.

3. Search the placement office,
alumni association and campus library for
books, handouts, notices, journals and
magazines that can be ordered or
displayed.

4. Set up information interviews
with business and technical people
regarding employment, on-the-job training
opportunities and projected needs.

5. Ask representatives from high
tech fields to conduct staff development
sessions for mental health centers staff.

6. Develop and offer a course on
high tech.

7. Add a high tech section to the
campus or mental health center library
that has information on high tech
careers, trends, issues and implications
for the future.

8. Utilize the
well as journals as
staying current in
field.

THE MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONAL
AS PSYCHOEDUCATOR

2. Assess your attitudes toward
computers, technology and technicians.

3. Identify biases, stereotypes,
sources of resistance and information
deficits regarding technological changes.

4. Use supervision, training and
consultation time to promote an awareness
of advancing technology's impact on the
counseling relationship.

5. Look for evidence of computer
age issues in the presenting problems of
clients.

6. Be aware of the ways your coun
seling behavior promotes or discourages
the exploration of these issues.

7. Use yourself as a role model,
who as a nontechnical person is trying to
make sense of today's high tech society.

One of the outgrowths of the
burgeoning technological society is the
need for lifelong learning; The mental
health professional's role as
psychoeducator provides one of the
greatest opportunities to have impact on
large numbers of people. The
psychoeducator's role utilizes a
proactive rather than a reactive model.
This model affords the mental health
professional the opportunity to
anticipate areas where advancing
technology might cause anxiety or
confusion and to develop preventive
programs from both an informational and
experiential perspective. The mental
health professional as psychoeducator has
the potential to reach people through the
lecture, workshop or small group
discussion method. For example, offering
a course on "The Impact of Technology" or
"Life in the Year 2000" provides people
with the opportunity to address issues in
the safety of a group, especially a group
comprised of individuals with the same or
similar issues. Group learning allows
the participants to share their knowledge
and/or concerns with the group and to get
support or feedback. Even a silent
participant may benefit from exposure to
the discussion.

The psychoeducator's job is to teach
others about the technological change
process--its management as well as the
abilities needed to influence that
process. Considering all of the
confusion surrounding high technology and
its anticipated impact, this is a very
important job. Group discussions provide
a framework in which to examine change
and alleviate stress. They also provide

~ an arena where the pros and cons of
advancing technology can be debated. As
the world becomes more ambiguous and
changing, opportunities for this type of
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people have been affected by that change.
When an organization does not properly
prepare its workers for the social and
psychological impacts accompanying
technological change, the result is
financial loss. This loss takes the form
of high turnover, absenteeism, worker
dissatisfaction, work slowdown and, in
some cases, sabotage of equipment in
response to the poorly managed
implementation of technological change.

The consultant goes beyond discussing
the dynamics of change by developing
strategies for, and evaluating the impact
of, change. Consulting aids other change
agents in the development of procedures
and plans. The mental health
professional's expertise in teaching
communication skills, conflict resolution
and stress management can be an
invaluable tool to individuals who
function as change agents within their
various organizations. The following
recommendations are aimed at helping the
mental health professional explore the
high tech consultant role.

1. Expand outreach efforts to
include business, academic and community
settings.

2. Develop
describes areas
can be utilized.

3. Join organizations or attend
meetings where contacts can be made.

4. Participate in public service
activities which can serve as a form for
promoting services.

5. Attend classes or workshops to
educate yourself about organizational
psychology.

6. Confine consulting activities to
what you know best--the development of
people.

t
I•

SUMMARY

Mental health professionals as well
as technicians have a place on the
cutting edge of the technological
revolution. This article has attempted
to inform mental health professionals
about the expanded role options available
to them in today's high tech society. It
is hoped that these professionals will
see that they have an important part to
play in the future. By applying e¥isting
skills in new and creative ways, mental
health professionals can enhance their
professional development as well as their
marketability.

The mental health professional's
mission is to prepare people for the kind
of world that is evolving, not the world
that was. In order to do this, mental
health professionals might do well to
heed the advice Glenn Varney gave to the
training profession three years ago.
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METHOD

conference approach has. also been
utilized as a technique for teaching
abnormal psychology (Bibace, Crider,
Demick, & Freimuth, 1979).

It has been acknowledged that
various training methodologies may have
differential effects upon the reliability
and validity of diagnostic. decision
making systems (Webb, Gold, Johnstone, &
Diclemente, 1981; Woody & Woody, 1972).
It also appears that training in diagno
sis is usually conducted via the didactic
or lecture approach. Therefore, the
authors were also curious as to whether a
purely didactic approach, an experiential
approach, and an independent study
approach would have differential effects
on accuracy of diagnostic impression.

A class composed of 27 undergraduate
students, all human services majors,
received a didactic review of the sort of
mental disorder terminology that is
commonly described in abnormal psychology
textbooks. Following the conclusion of
the didactic review, students were
randomly assigned to one of three
conditions: Didactic, Experiential, or
Independent Study.

Students in the Didactic Condition
were trained in use of the DSM-III
affective disorders category by way of a
videotaped lecture and a guided
discussion group format. This approach
involved a general lecture on the
features and criteria, as well as other
general information, relative to each
category within the affective disorders.
Also included .in this videotaped lecture
was a general presentation of material
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ABSTRACT: An undergraduate class, consisting of 27 human
services majors, participated in a study to assess
differential effects of type of training on accuracy of
diagnostic impression. These students were randomly assigned
to one of the three experimental treatment conditions:
didactic, experiential, or independent study. Upon completion
of training, students in all three conditions viewed four
videotapes, each of which depicted a client exhibiting
symptomatology of one type of DSM-III affective disorder.
After viewing each tape, students were asked to record an
initial diagnostic impression for that particular client.
Analysis of variance revealed that there were no significant
differences among the three conditions with respect to
accuracy of diagnostic impression. The authors posit several
implications of the study for classroom instruction.

Douglas N. McMillan, Daniel Lee Randolph and William G. Wagner
University of Southern Mississippi

Teaching a Course in Abnormal Behavior
Experiential and Didactic Approaches

PURPOSE

Courses in abnormal behavior have long
been a part of undergraduate curricula in
human services. Many students who
complete such courses are later employed
as professionals or paraprofessionals,
and provide services which require
differing levels of ability in applying
knowledge of abnormal behavior. Doctoral
graduates in applied psychology often
function in the mental health system as
master diagnosticians, making the sort of
formal diagnosis that is essential to
legal determination of an individual's
sanity. Bachelor's level personnel, on
the other hand, often function in the
mental health system in less formal
diagnostic roles, providing screening and
assigning an initial diagnostic
impression to each individual case.
Surprisingly, it appears that little has
been written about procedures for
training bachelor's level personnnel to
provide initial diagnostic impressions.

The recent literature, however, has
been rich with suggestions for teaching
various non-diagnostic aspects of
abnormal behavior. Fernald (1980)
described techniques for helping students
experience what it is like to be labeled
abnormal. Matthews (1980) listed films,
exercises, and literature as adjuncts to
the textbook for teaching an
undergraduate clinical psychology class.
Dramatizations of clinical ihterviews
have also been used as teaching tools.
Drama majors (Gilliland, 1982) and
abnormal psychology class students
(Lyons, Bradley, & White, 1984) have
served as ro~e players of patients with
differen~ mental disorders. A mock case
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Table 1

Symptoms Checklist

Section I

Directions: Check all symptoms which are appropriate

to the case being reviewed. Listen carefully to the tape

so that you don't miss any symptoms. Fill this checklist

out as the video tape is playing and the symptom comes' up.

Symptoms

17

predominantly elevated,
-----expansive or irritable

mood

increase in activity
-----or physical restlessness

more talkative than
-----usual or feels pressure

to keep talking

_____flight of ideas

inflated self esteem

_____decreased need for sleep

_____distractability

excessive involvement
-----in activities which have

high potential for
painful consequences

disphoric mood or loss
-----of interest in usual

activities (i.e. de
pressed, sad, blue,
hopeless, low, etc.)

poor appetite or weight
-----loss

increased appetite or
-----weight gain

_____hypersomnia or insominia

_____psychomotor agitation

_____psychomotor retardation

loss of energy; fatigue

over optimism

inappropriate laughing,
-----joking or punning

diminished ability to
-----think or concentrate

loose associations

recurrent thoughts of
-----suicidal ideation, or

wishes to be dead

decreased effectiveness
-----or productivity at

school, work or home

social withdrawal

loss of interest in sex
-----or usual activities

less talkative as usual

_____pessimistic attitude

tearfulness or crying

_____more energy than usual

increased productivity
-----often associated with

unusual and self-imposed
working hours

sharpened and unusual
-----creative thinking

uninhibited people
-----seeking

hypersexuality without
-----recognition of painful

consequenc~s

irritability or
-----excessive anger

inability to respond
-----with apparent pleasure

to praise or rewards

feelings of inadequacy,
-----loss of self esteem,

self deprecation
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Table 1 (Continued)

Section II (Differential Diagnosis Data)

Record all information presented in the following

areas:

1) Duration of Disorder

2) Duration of Current Episode

3) Frequency of Past Episodes

4) Duration of periods between episodes when normal

function has occurred (if at all)

Section III

Check below the possible biasing agents which are

are present in the case:

Female

___Minority

Low socio-economic status (determined by

occupation and income)

___High socio-economic status

Note: These factors have been shown to influence

clinical judgment, so be careful not to make decisions

based on the factors alone. In making clinical decisions

you should remember diagnoses should be based primarily

on facts reported by the client and also direct observations

of the client's behavior. OCcasionally inferences are

necessary but try to avoid making them if at all possible.

Section IV

After careful consideration of all symptoms as well

as utilization of the decision tree record your initial

diagnostic impressions below:
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from the DSM-III. Presentat~on of this
lecture was followed by guided small
group discussion, with 4 or 5 students
constituting each of two subgroups. Each
subgroup was guided by a graduate
psychology student and followed a
predetermined set of questions. The group
facilitator's job was to keep the
subgroup "on-task" and within the time
allotment.

Students in the Experiential
Condition received a summarized version
of the same videotaped lecture presented
to those in the Didactic Condition.
Students in this condition also viewed
four seven-minute videotapes of clients
who had been prediagnosed as exhibiting
symptomatology that was characteristic of
one of several affective disorders.
While the videotape was running, each

student was to complete a symptoms
checklist (Table 1). Students were then
asked to give an initial diagnostic
impression for the case depicted on each
videotape, using descriptive terms rather
than a numerical code. Also at this
time, students were trained in the use of
decision rules (Table 2) to aid them in
making their diagnostic impressions.
Subsequently students were given feedback
as to the accuracy of their initial
diagnostic impressions. Feedback involved
identification of the correct diagnosis
by a group facilitator and provision of
an oral rationale for its selection.

The Independent Study Condition
received no formal training, but instead
completed a reading assignment on the
affective disorders as described in the
DSM-III .

Table 2

Decision Rules for Diagnoses

Has the current episode been maintained for
2 weeks or has the client been hospitalized?

Y~
Have there been periods in
the client's history character
istic of a manic episode?

No

Na-_.,

Check symptoms to see if
meet criteria for dysthymic
disorder.

. rYeD~ .
D~agnos~s 1agnos~s:

Cyclotymic Major Depress-
Disorder ion check for

a) single
episode

b) recurrent

~'fSee ~ symptoms meet
criteria for full depress
ive episode.

No

No Yes------.,

~o symptoms meet
criteria for
cyclothymic disorder?

Yes [NO
Diagnost appropriate
phase for current
episode

If symptoms do not meet
criteria consider diagnosis
of Atypical Bipolar Disorder.

Yes

. t 1D1agn0515: Bypo ar
Disorder Check Symptom
Checklist to see if
currently meets criteria
for a) manic, b) depressed,
or c) mixed episodes.

Yes
t

See if symptoms checklist
currently meets criteria for
either full clinical picture
for manic or depressive episode.

Diagnose Dysthymic Disorder.

Yes

~der
Atypical-

No

diagnosis 01
Depression.
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Upon completion of training,
students in all three conditions viewed
four videotapes. Each videotape depicted
a client exhibiting symptomatology of one
type of affective disorder. The
videotapes had been recorded in a seminar
room, using a different person to portray
the symptomatology for each of the four
diagnostic categories. Each videotape
was deemed by two independent judges to
have content validity.

All group facilitators/leaders were
pretrained, and were judged to be not
significantly d~fferent in facilitative
ness by two in~ependent judges. Finally,
all group facilitators/leaders were blind
to the hypotheses under investigation.

RESULTS

Analysis of variance revealed that
there were no significant differences
among the three conditions with respect
to accuracy of diagnostic impression (F =
1.9: d.f. = 2,25; p > .05). A difficulty
level, consisting of the percentage of
all 27 subjects choosing the correct
diagnosis, was computed for each video
tape and the results were as follows:
Tape '1 = 7%: Tape'2 = 52%; Tape'3 =
85%: and Tape #4 = 30%. Overall, students
gave the correct diagnostic impression
44% of the time.

CONCLUSION

S~nce there was no significant
difference among the three groups on
accuracy of diagnostic impression, it
appeared that method of training was not
related to accuracy of those impressions.
However, these resu1ts may have been
influenced by several confounding
instructional factors. For example, the
widely varying difficulty levels obs~rved

for the four videotape~ used in the class
could have served as a major confounding
factor. According to Ahmann and Glock
(1964), " ••• levels of difficulty that are
not in the general vicinity of 50
percent ••• tend to reduce ••• discriminating
power" (p.195). Thus the effects of
training may have been mediated by the
fact that three of the tapes had
difficulty levels that were outside the
acceptable range of 40% to 70%, as
indicated by Ahmann and Glock (1964).
The extreme differences in difficulty
level may have been due. to technical
problems encountered in the production
and/or presentation of the four client
videotapes. Although the audio quality
of the videotapes was judged satisfactory
when playback was monitored via headset,
the audio quality on playback in some of
the classrooms may have been compromised
somewhat by poor classroom acoustics, as

well as by poor acoustics in the room
where the tapes were produced. It is
also possible that the large difference
in difficulty levels of the tapes may
have occurred because some mental
disorders· are easier to· correctly
diagnose than others.

The above classroom trial appears to
have several implications for classroom
instruction. First, since 85% of the
students who viewed Tape #4 arrived at a
correct initial diagnostic impression, it
appears there is some reason to believe
that bachelor's level personnel might be
trained to effectively formulate such
impressions. Furthermore, varied
difficulty levels such as those obtained
for the four videotapes could be used to
advantage in sequencing instruction. For
example, instruction might begin with a
videotape of low difficulty level and
gradually progress through the moderate
and high difficulty levels. Thus
difficulty level could be raised in such
a way as to complement or parallel
increases in student knowledge and skill.

Another implication for instruction
involves the production of client
videotapes. Such tapes should probably
be made in a television studio or other
facility that has good acoustics. The
tapes should probably be piloted on a
small number of students to establish
difficulty levels and discrimination
indices. Also, playback of client
videotapes to classes should occur in a
television studio or other facility that
has good acoustics.

Finally, it should be noted that
practice in making a diagnostic
impression seemed to, in the opinion of
the authors, dramatically ~ncrease the
level of class interest and involvement
in learning about abnormal behavior.
Thus our experience seems to concur with
that of Bibace et a1. (1979), who
reported positive student ratings and
positi~e student academic performance
after exposure to a clinician·s "world of
action" approach to teaching abnormal
behavior. In conclusion, the authors
suggest additional trial and study to
further develop and test the techniques
described in this article.
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FacuIty and Student Perceptions of Desired Student Behaviors

Tricia McClam and Marianne Woodside
University of Tennessee, Knoxville

ABSTRACT: Human service students and faculty were surveyed
to determine their perceptions of desired student behaviors.
A questionnaire identifying ten dimensions of student behavior
was sent to faculty and students at two-year and four-year
institutions. According to the findings, perceptual
differences do exist for faculty and students. Students rated
dimensions of Research and Professional Activity, Behavioral
Strategi~s in Counseling, Collaboration, Efficiency, and
Flexibility significantly higher than faculty.

The curriculum of an undergraduate
program in human services preparing
students for entry level positions in
social service settings combines
pertinent liberal arts courses with human
service methodology courses and
culminates in a field experience.
Faculty mempers have expectations and
perceptions of student behaviors they
believe necessary to successfully
complete the course of study. Do human
services students have the same
perceptions? Although there has not been
a great deal of research investigating
the perceptions of students and faculty,
the trends in reported research are
consistent. Whether investigating
faculty-student perceptions of course
objectives (Sowell, 1972), office work
environments (Palmer, 1982), the
effectiveness of nursing faculty
(Albrecht, 1982), the actual and ideal
roles of the supervising teachers
(Hopson, 1982), or expectations for a
variety of psychology courses (Hoyer,
1983; Panek, 1983; Roodin, 1973), faculty
and student perceptions are significantly
different. Do human services faculty and
students view student behaviors
differently? What are the influences of
academic rank and theoretical orientation
of faculty ratings of student behaviors?
Do either academic year or theoretical
orientation of human services students
influence the way faculty view student
behaviors?

INSTRUMENTATION

The questionnaire used was developed
by White (1980) to determine graduate
student characteristics desired by
educators in graduate counselor education
programs. This scale identifies ten
dimensions of student behavior: Personal
Development, Research and Professional
Activities, Behavioral Strategies in
Counseling, Application of Counseling
Theory, Class Participation, Relationship
Strategies in Counseling, Collaboration,

Efficiency, Respect for Individuality,
and Flexibility. The final item asks
respondents to select their theoretical
counseling orientation from a list of
four identified by White (1978):
behavioral, eclectic, humanistic, and
client-centered. Although originally
designed to determine counselor
characteristics at the graduate level,
the ten dimensions of student behavior
are appropriate for human service
students. These dimensions, as well as
the specific behaviors rated, reflect the
three general areas identified for human
service educators by the ~ouncil for
Standards on Human Service Education
(CSHSE). Behavioral Strategies in
Counseling, Application of Counseling
Theory, Relationship Strategies in
Counseling, Collaboration, and Efficiency
most clearly represent the knowledge of
human systems and human service problem
areas and the skills ~f generic planning,
intervention, and information management.
Development of worker characteristics
includes the dimensions of Personal
Development, Research and Professional
Activities, Class Participation, Respect
for Individuality, and Flexibility.

METHODOLOGY

Cover letters and questionnaires
were sent to the 152 members of the
National Organization of Human Service
Educators (NOHSE) and to the chairpersons
of four human service programs selected
from the Directory of Associate and
Baccalaureate Degree Programs in Mental
Health and Human Services (1983). Each
program is approved by the Council for
Standards in Human Service Education and
offers a degree in human services; two
are at the associate level and two are at
the baccalaureate level. The chairperson
distributed questionnaires to the
students enrolled in their programs.
Participation was voluntary and
anonymous.



RESULTS

Of the 152 questionnaires mailed to
NORSE members, 71 (47%) were returned and
analyzed. Respondents included 13
instructors, 9 assistant professors, 23
associate p~ofessors, 15 full professors,
and 11 individuals who provide in-service
training for human service workers. Over
half of the respondents reported their
theoretical orientation as eclectic.
Respondents' scores on the ten dimensions
were analyzed with a two-way analysis of
variance to determine the effects of
theoretical orientation and academic rank
on the valuing of each dimension; no
significant effects were found.

Student respondents numbered 68.
Representation was almost equally divided
between the associate degree programs
(51%) and the baccalaureate degree
programs (49%). Fifteen respondents were
freshmen, 23 sophomores, 18 juniors, and
12 seniors. The most frequent choice of
theoretical grientation was eclectic. A
two-way analysis of variance examined
ratings of the ten dimensions to
determine the effects of theoretical
orientation and class. Although no
significant orientation differences were
found on the means of the ten dimensions,
class did have some effect on the rating
of three factors. The ratings of
freshmen (X=28.29), sophomores (X=27.80),
and seniors (X=27.65) on Personal
Development were significantly higher
(F=5.58, p<.0025) than those of juniors
(X=24.09). Freshmen ratings (X=30.31)
were also significantly higher (F=2.78,
p<.0486) than those of juniors (X=24.21)
on Research and Professional Activity.
The Collaboration dimension was also
rated significantly higher (F=4.07,
p<.OI) by freshmen (X=30.30) and
juniors (X=23.68).

COMPARISON OF STUDENTS AND FACULTY

An eclectic counseling orientation
was the most frequent choice of faculty
(57%) and students (39%). Both groups
also agreed on the individual
competencies rated most favorably and
least favorably (see Tables 1 and 2).
Each group considered the following
behavior most important: "Referred the
client when the client's difficulties
were beyond the counselor's level of
competence." There was also agreement on
the importance of individual behaviors in
the dimensions of Relationship Strategies
in Counseling and Respect for
Individuality. Both groups also agreed
on five behaviors within the
Collaboration dimension which they rated
least important.

A comparison of the mean ratings of
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faculty and students on the ten
dimensions revealed that the mean ratings
of students were significantly higher
on the following dimensions: Research
and Professional Activity (F=3.96,
p<.05), Behavioral Strategies in
Counseling (F=5.12, p<.05), Relationship
St rat e g i e sin Co u n s eli n g (F=5 • 3'3, p < . 05) ,
Collaboration (F=10.91, p<.05),
Efficiency (F=6.86, p<.05), and
Flexibility (F=4.77, p<.05). These
differences were found to be independent
from orientation.

DISCUSSION

The findings of this study are
consistent with previous research which
found that perceptual differences do
exist between students and faculty.
These differences are not ~ttributable to
the theoretical orientations or the
academic ranks of educators. Students'
ratings are not influenced by theoretical
orientation; however, class did affect
student ratings on Personal Development,
Research and Professional Activity, and
Collaboration. The higher ratings of
freshmen on these dimensions may
represent their need to belong or perhaps
their motives for self-exploration as
they first identify with the major.
Students' ratings do not differ
significantly from ratings of faculty for
the dimensions Personal Development,
Application of Counseling Theory, Class
Participation, and Respect for
Individuality. Ratings do differ
significantly from faculty for the
measures of Research and Professional
Activity, Behavioral Strategies in
Counseling, Relationship Strategies in
Counseling, Collaboration, Efficiency,
and Flexibility. Although there appears
to be agreement between the two groups on
their ratings of specific behaviors, the
statistically significant differences of
the two groups on the ten dimensions are
more striking. Where differences occur,
students rate the dimensions higher.
This higher rating may reflect an
idealized view of the profession or a
commitment to prepare for field practicum
and professional employment.

Further research needs to address
the issues of student and faculty
perceptions in human services. The
questions to be asked are the followi~g.

What influences the perceptions of
faculty and the perceptions of students?
What are the perceptual differences in
other curricular areas? To what extert
d~ the perceptual differences impede
effective learning? Answers to these
difficult questions can only increase the
effectiveness of teaching and learning in
the human services.
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Table 1

Ranks of Individual Competencies Rated Most Favorably

Faculty Students'
________________________________Ra n k s Ra n k s

I. Personal Development

III.

Verbally acknowledged responsibility
for his/her own behavior

Behavioral Strategies

7

Used a variety of approaches depending on 7
the client and the problems presented

Used open-ended questions to elicit
information and feelings from the client

V. Class Participation

Participated actively in practicum

VI. Relationship Strategies in Counseling

9

2

6

Discussed with the practicum supervisor 4.5
the counselor/client interactions

Reflected the feelings of the client in 7
order to clarify the client's feelings

Acknowledged with the client the
client's ongoing feelings and thoughts

Used appropriate amounts of age contact
with the client

Encouraged the client to reveal feelings,
thoughts, and attitudes

IX. Respect for Individuality

Referred the client when the client's
difficulties were beyond the counselor's
level of competence

Successfully resisted pressure to divulge
confidential information

Distinguished between own goals, thoughts
and feelings and the goals, thoughts, and
feelings of the other person

10.5

10.5

3

4. 5

5

2

3

4

7



Dimensions

Table 2

Ranks of Individual Competencies Rated Least Favorably

Faculty Students'
_______________________________Ranks Ranks__
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II. Research and Professional Activity

Wrote out a tight conceptual frame
work for his/her research proposal

Critiques ideas for research in
conversations with other students

Presented a paper at a professional
meeting

Wrote an exceptionally good paper

2

6

3

7

IV. Application of Counseling Theory

Specified his/her own ethical positions
on a number of important issues

I

VII. Collaboration

Paid for student memberships in
professional organizations

Volunteered to help a faculty member

Studies with a group of other students

Mentioned to other students and/or
faculty members the achievements and
honors of other students

Volunteered to make an indepth study of
an area, following up on an instructor's
presentation

1

3

4.5

4.5

2

5

5

8

5
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• Prepare a mental health clinical-administrator with
the ability to understand the interrelationship be
tween human services and the social, economic and
political climate
• Prepare mental health clinical-administrators to be
knowledgeable in legal and ethical professional issues
• Enable graduates to be consumers of research

FOR MORE INFORMATION
Department of Mental Health and Human Services
College of Health Sciences
Georgia State University
University Plaza
Atlanta, Georgia 30303-3083
404/658-3039
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Graduate Study

CLINICAL-
ADMINISTRATIVE
SPECIALIST
in Mental Health and
Buman Services
Department of Mental Health and Human Services
Georgia State University, Atlanta

DEGREE REQUIREMENTS
For the Master ofScience Degree, Clinical-Administra
tive Specialist, the student must complete 70 hours of
graduate coursework as indicated below.

Administration (25): These courses are designed to
provide the theoretical knowledge and tools needed to
assume leadership positions in smaller, community
based and larger, more complex mental health/human
service agencies. The courses are designed to prepare
students to develop and evaluate delivery systems; to
review and set policy; to hire and supervise staff: to
develop and monitor budgets; and to provide effective
leadership in all aspects of the administration and
management of public-sector agencies.

Clinical (23): These courses are designed to in
crease the clinical expertise of the students through
advanced courses in theory and skills. Attention will
be given to both individual and group approaches to
treatment strategies. Students will be expected to
develop a level of competence that would allow for the
provision ofdirect intervention, as well as the abilityto
supervise, train and consult with other service pro
viders.

Internship/Practicum (15): The practicum is de
signed to provide an opportunity to teach, supervise or
consult under the direct supervision of a faculty
member. Internships will be in mental health/human
service agencies. The internship is designed for the
student to work in collaboration with, and under the
direct supervision of, an agency administrator.

Research (7): Designed to provide the student with
the knowledge necessaryto be a consumer ofresearch.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS
• Satisfactory performance on the Graduate Record
Examination
• Baccalaureate degree in an applied field of social
sciences (or baccalaureate degree and relevant work
and/or volunteer experience)
• Three letters of recommendation
• Statement of purpose

GeorgiaState University, a unitof the UniversitySystemof Georgia, is an equal educational opportunity institutionandisan equal opportunity/affirmative action

employer, Dept. of University Publications, No. 15-094
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